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School Crossing Guards and School Safety Agents in New York City: Recruitment and Retention Issues

INTRODUCTION


The Committee on Civil Service and Labor, chaired by Council Member Joseph P. Addabbo, Jr., and the Committee on Public Safety, chaired by Council Member Peter F. Vallone Jr., will hold a hearing on October 19, 2007 to discuss the recruitment and retention issues of the City’s School Crossing Guards (Crossing Guards) and School Safety Agents (SSAs).  Those invited to testify include the New York City Police Department (NYPD), Local 372 of District Council 37 (DC 37) and Local 237.

BACKGROUND

The New York City Police Department (NYPD) and the Department of Education (DOE) work hand-in-hand to ensure safety in New York City’s schools.  Under both New York State law and under the terms of the Memorandum of Understanding (MOU)
 between the NYPD and the former Board of Education and the City, it is the responsibility of the DOE to develop safety plans collaboratively with the NYPD in order to provide a safe place for students and faculty to learn and work.  Crossing Guards and SSAs play a crucial role in ensuring safety in such environments.

School Crossing Guards

School Crossing Guards are part time employees of the NYPD, and are assigned to duty at both private and public schools.  Though Crossing Guards are employees of the NYPD, they are not considered members of the police force.
  Crossing Guards are authorized to direct pedestrian and vehicular traffic at locations to which they are assigned and to perform other related duties authorized by the Commissioner.
  Crossing Guards work a maximum of twenty hours per week and earn $10.23 per hour.
  On average, Crossing Guards earn about  $12,000 per year.
  

As of May of 2007, there were a total of 2,913 Crossing Guards in the City:  885 in Brooklyn, 520 in Queens, 327 in the Bronx, 320 in Manhattan, and 141 in Staten Island.
  Generally, about 600 Crossing Guards work during the summer.
   

School Safety Agents 

Currently, there are over 5,000 SSAs in New York City public schools.
  SSAs are employees of the NYPD and in 2007 were classified as a competitive Civil Service Title.
  To be considered for employment, an individual must be at least twenty-one years of age; possess a high school diploma or GED; be a United States Citizen; reside in one of the five boroughs of New York City; pass a drug screening and character/background investigation; meet certain medical and psychological requirements; and be eligible to obtain special patrolman status upon appointment.
 The following are duties listed in the SSAs job description:

· Perform patrol within school buildings and on surrounding premises;

· Operate stationary and/or hand held scanning equipment;

· Verify identity of visitors to school buildings and escort them to appropriate offices;

· Challenge unauthorized personnel and remove them from the premises;

· Intervene in verbal or physical altercations between students;

· Confiscate weapons and other contraband from students;

· Effect arrests and complete related forms; and 

· Transport juveniles or other detainees to appropriate booking facilities when necessary. 

After completing a series of examinations (medical, psychological, physical, and character) SSA applicants enter the New York City Police Academy, School Safety Agent Recruit Training School.
  The Academy’s SSAs training is 14 weeks in length and covers topics such as Law, Police Science, Behavioral Science, and Physical Training, as well as lessons regarding proper interaction with students, staff, and the public utilizing Courtesy, Professionalism and Respect.
  

Retention and Recruitment Issues

The issue of Crossing Guard recruitment and retention has continually been raised during New York City Council budget hearings held jointly by the Committees on Public Safety and Finance. Police Commissioner Raymond Kelly has testified that the “hiring of School Crossing Guards has always been a challenge.”
 Several factors contribute to the difficulty in hiring an adequate number of school Crossing Guards, including the low wages and the hourly schedule that corresponds with the arrival and dismissal of students.   As of March 2007, the NYPD of crossing guards employed by the NYPD was approximately 100 less than the authorized headcount.
  As of June 2007, the NYPD had 300 individuals undergoing the application process to be a school crossing guard.
  

A number of suggestions have been made with regards to boosting the recruitment of Crossing Guards, such as advertising through Council Member offices, publicizing at precinct community council meetings, increasing the authorized headcount for the hiring of Crossing Guards, examining the salary range,
 and targeting students, seniors, homemakers, and others who would be available to work during school hours.
 School Crossing Guards, represented by Local 372 of DC 37, have expressed other concerns regarding their profession during preliminary budget hearings.  The union believes that 310 additional school Crossing Guards are needed, particularly around schools located in more dangerous traffic areas.
  According to the union, increasing the number of Crossing Guards by 310 would result in a student to school crossing guard ratio of at least 460 to 1.
  In addition, union members are concerned that school Crossing Guards continue to be hourly employees that are limited to 20 hours of work per week and are paid $10 per hour.
  When schools are closed, Crossing Guards are not paid, and are laid off at the end of the school year.
  The Crossing Guards who work during the summer months generally do not receive adequate notice of these assignments in order to plan for personal obligations, and request that summer school sites be identified by June 1st.
 Those who do not work during the summer months collect unemployment compensation, and those who opt to continue health benefits pay 10 percent of their monthly premiums, with the remaining 90 percent of the cost funded by employee contributions to the union welfare fund.
  Local 372 also requests that the school crossing guard position become a year-round post, especially given the need for coverage throughout the calendar year.

With respect to the retention of SSAs, it has been reported that from 2002 to 2007, there has been a 50% turnover rate in SSAs and approximately 40 SSAs leave per month.
 The low salary has been identified as a factor causing the high turnover.
 The current beginning salary for SSAs is $26,041 per year. After one year of service, the salary increases to $26,748 per year and after two years of service the salary increases to  $29,432 per year.
 Teamsters Local 237 points out that the large turnover rate creates a lack of continuity in staff performance.

Conclusion

Recruiting and maintaining retention of School Crossing Guards and SSAs are imperative to ensuring school safety in the City. Today’s joint hearing seeks to explore what factors contribute to the difficulties of recruitment and low retention rates, the impacts on the City, and how we can increase interest and stability in these positions.

� Memorandum of Understanding Among the Board of Education of the City of New York, the Chancellor of the City School District of the City of New York and the City of New York on the Performance of School Security Functions by the New York City Police Department for the Benefit of the City School District of the City of New York and its Students and Staff, agreed to as of September 17, 1998.


� NYC Admin. Code §14-118.


� NYC Admin. Code §14-118.


� Executive Budget for Fiscal Year 2008: Hearing Before the New York City Council Committees on Finance and Public Safety (May 21, 2007) (written testimony submitted by Veronica Montgomery-Costa, President Local 372 and DC 37, AFSCME, AFL-CIO). Note: The NYPD website provides limited information regarding Crossing Guards.


� Staff telephone conversation with DC 37, Oct. 2, 2007.


�Executive Budget for Fiscal Year 2008: Hearing Before the New York City Council Committees on Finance and Public Safety (May 21, 2007) (written testimony submitted by Veronica Montgomery-Costa, President Local 372 and DC 37, AFSCME, AFL-CIO). Note: According to testimony of Raymond W. Kelley, Police Commissioner, NYPD at the same hearing there are 2,250 crossing guards.


� Staff telephone conversation with DC 37, Oct. 16, 2007. 


� Letter from Police Commissioner Raymond Kelly to Council Member Robert Jackson dated June 11,2007, on file with the Education Committee. 


� October 10, 2007 Committee on Education joint with Public Safety and Juvenile Justice Oversight Hearing “School Safety”: testimony of Gregory Floyd, President, Teamsters Local 237.


� New York Police Department, School Safety Division, “School Safety Division – Apply to Become a School Safety Officer,” � HYPERLINK "http://www.nyc.gov/html/nypd/html/schoolsafety/apply.html" ��http://www.nyc.gov/html/nypd/html/schoolsafety/apply.html�.  
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� Id.


� Id.


� Id.


� Id.


� Id.


� Id.


� Gregory Floyd, President, Teamsters Local 237, conversation with New York City Council, Committee Civil Service and Labor Staff, October 3, 2007.
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� NYPD: “School Safety Agent Application: Benefits” available at  http://www.nyc.gov/html/nypd/html/careers/school_safety_benefits.shtml
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